

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 14 FEBRUARY 2008


COS.31/08
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE ‘GROWING CARLISLE’ AN ECONOMIC STRATEGY FOR THE CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL

The Vice Chair, Councillor Fisher, declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct. She stated that her interest was in respect of her business.

Councillors Earp, Mrs Farmer and Mrs Riddle, declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct. They stated that their interest was in respect of the fact they were all Members of the Development Control Committee.

The Head of Economy, Property and Tourism Services (Mr Beaty) presented report DS.14/08 advising that the draft Economic Strategy had been reviewed in the light of comments received during the consultation period.  The Carlisle Partnership Executive meeting on 4 October 2007 had made the draft Strategy available for a consultation period of six weeks up to the middle of November 2007.  The consultation process had included consideration and scrutiny of the draft by the City Council Executive and Overview and Scrutiny Committees and by the relevant County Council Committees.

The major areas identified from the consultation where changes or clarifications were needed were as follows:

(a) Justifying growth and how the Strategy dealt with population change.

(b) Clarifying Carlisle’s region and its regional role.

(c) Climate change.

(d) How priorities were to be identified.

(e) Delivery arrangements.

A copy of the revised draft Economic Strategy which had been approved by the Carlisle Partnership Executive at its meeting on 7 January 2008 was submitted.  Also provided was an analysis by the Centre for Regional Economic Development, University of Cumbria, off all the consultation responses.

The Executive had on 21 January 2008 (EX.010/08) referred the draft Economic Strategy to this Committee for consideration and comments back to the next meeting of the Executive prior to consideration being given to referring the Strategy to Council for adoption.

The draft Economic Strategy had been endorsed by the County Council.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Concern was raised regarding the development of the action plan and how it would be included in the scrutiny processes.

Mr Beaty responded that the action plan would be developed by consultants who were being procured.  The action plan would be the business plan of the Board but before then it would have to be endorsed by the three founding members, one of which was the City Council.  There was no timescale in place but part of the endorsement by the City Council would include an element of scrutiny.

(b) The sustainability audit should have been included in the whole fabric of the document and there should have been more detail from it included in the document.

Mr Beaty responded that the issue of sustainability was essential to the future of the economy of Carlisle. But issues were still not clear.  To tackle the question of climate change would mean that the issue of consumption in the City would have to be addressed.

A Member furthered commented that the Strategy was the opportunity to take issues forward in the sustainability agenda and for the Council to be pro active.

(c) Page 9, 3.3.5 – It was not clear how the ‘ownership’ of the Strategy would work.

Mr Beaty responded that different elements of the Strategy were at different stages and discussions were ongoing regarding delivery of the Strategy.  The delivery would involve different groups coming together that engage as part of the action plan process and would cement the commitments of the different groups.

(d) Was the development of Carlisle Airport an aspiration for the City? 

Mr Beaty explained that the owner of the airport had made a commitment to Carlisle, subject to planning being granted.  How the airport would evolve would be subject to further discussions so the detailed economic impact had to emerge.

(e) Had the impact on climate change from the development of the airport been acknowledged in the document?

Mr Beaty explained that the airport operator had informed them that the frequency of flights should not significantly increase carbon emissions from the airport.  The decision regarding the airport would be a balance of the impact on the environment and the impact on the economy.

(f) Did the City Council have the capacity to take the document forward?

Mr Beaty explained that the document could only be taken forward with the tactical engagement of other organisations.

(g) Page 6 - With £100million being invested in secondary schools and £32 million being invested in the University should the Council be researching the developments as they progress so lessons can be learned for future developments?  What impact do the investments have on the wider communities and what have we learned from other places that have similar academies?

Mr Beaty responded that the University had engaged with the Council regarding the investment and how it could benefit Carlisle but there had been limited engagement regarding the secondary schools although this would come before planning.

The Director of Development Services (Ms Elliot) added that she had attended several meetings with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive on the secondary schools debate.  This was all part of the Learning City agenda which was on going.  Officers had looked at examples of best practice elsewhere in particular the impact of similar projects in Lincoln and Gloucester.  It was a large agenda and it was important that focus was on the correct issues.

(h) Page 8 – The development of the airport would encourage growth in rural areas such as Brampton, how would the Council deal with the growth?

Mr Beaty explained that the scale of the airport needed to be kept in perspective, it would not be a huge development.  The role of the document was to set out the basic architecture of the expansion of Carlisle but the implications of growth were not explicit and would evolve.

Ms Elliot added that the Growth Point submission dealt with growth primarily in and around the City but there was some scope for growth rurally.

The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder explained that the development of the airport was not intended to be large but had proposed only 5 flights a day.  The economic development of the airport was very important for Carlisle and its area.

A Member agreed that the development of the airport was important but it was also important to ensure any growth in the area would be managed in a positive way and planned for properly.

(i) How would relationships with organisations in the South of Scotland be initiated?

Mr Beaty responded that there had been cross border relationships on a practical level in the past and work was being carried out to secure further relationships.

(j) A Member commented that there seemed to be little enthusiasm for Carlisle Renaissance when talking to constituents in the Wards and it was important local residents felt fully engaged in the process.

The Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio agreed that it was important to have the involvement of local people in the process.

(k) Was there officer involvement on the Cumbria Tourism Board?

Mr Beaty responded that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive was a representative on the Cumbria Tourism Executive Board.  Officers also have discussions with the Chief Executive of the Board and the Hadrian’s Wall Development.  

(l) Had there been any schemes put forward in the last twelve months by Cumbria Tourism to promote Carlisle?

Mr Beaty responded that there had been no schemes but work on the re-branding of Carlisle was underway.  The Cumbria Tourism Board was working on improving the standard of accommodation in the area.  He also reminded the Committee of the video clips that had been produced for use by businesses to promote themselves and the area.

A Member responded that advertising in the Cumbria Tourist accommodation brochure was very costly for small local businesses.

(m) Was the balance of the priorities in the document correct?

Mr Beaty felt that the balance was correct.  The physical side of the Strategy would take a lot of resources but for the economy to grow people would have to grow too.  This was not the visible side of the Strategy but it was still a very important one.

(n) Page 44 – There was more emphasis on air services in the document than on rail services.  There was support for the development of the airport but a clear focus was needed on what could be achieved from the rail services.

Mr Beaty explained that there was a lobbying campaign for rail services but it had been running for sometime and maybe it should be refreshed.

(o) Page 46, 7.9.1 – A Member expressed dissatisfaction at the services provided by Stagecoach in the City and highlighted the way in which they had responded to the Council’s concessionary fares scheme.  Concerns were raised regarding the level of service provided and the impact this had on the effort of the Council to encourage people to use public transport instead of their cars.

(p) Carlisle had a Hospitality Association that had local representatives attending the Cumbria Tourist Board meetings which brought issues relating to Carlisle to the Cumbria Tourist Boards attention.  Does this still exist under Cumbria Tourism?

Mr Beaty did not think that the Hospitality Association still existed but there local tourism providers were represented on the Executive Board.

(q)  Stagecoach commented in the document and asked that a green travel plan be included, does the Council have a Green Travel Plan?

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) responded that the Green Travel Plan was going through the Council processes and the final document was due to go before Executive on 17 March 2008.  There was a strategic document and an action plan which the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee would monitor.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report DS.14/08 be welcomed;

2) That arrangements be made for the effective scrutiny of the Economic Strategy action plan as it is developed;

3)  That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration.







